# KYOGLE & villages

## **Community Newsletter**

JUNE/JULY 2021



## WORKS STARTS on new Cedar Point Bridge

Work has started on the new \$2.6 million Cedar Point Bridge.

Local company Ozwide Bridge Rail and Civil was awarded the contract to replace the 83-year-old concrete bridge which has been operating under a 20-tonne load limit for the past two decades.

Edenville Road has been closed to all traffic at the bridge site while the new bridge is being built, with the expected completion date to be March 2022.

Traffic is being detoured along Omagh Road and Edenville Road.

The new bridge will use two of the existing centre piers, although they will be modified to meet modern engineering standards.

The old smaller piers will be replaced with new structures and new abutments also will be built.

The bridge's superstructure will be completely replaced.

Like the old bridge, the new bridge will be single lane, however it won't have any



Work has started on a \$2.6 million project to build a new bridge across the Richmond River at Cedar Point.

load limits.

Kyogle Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said Council would not have been able to replace the old bridge if it had pushed for a dual lane structure.

"It would have cost significantly more to build a two-lane bridge," she said.

"It's taken 20 years to secure funding for a new single lane bridge and Council did not want to risk waiting even longer. "The new bridge will meet all modern engineering standards and importantly won't have any load limits."

Council received a \$2.1 million grants under the State Government's Fixing Country Roads Program and a contribution of \$200,000 from Grahams Quarry for the new bridge.

Council will fund the remaining \$300,000.



## from the Mayor ...

Please be advised that the State Government's emergency services levy has significantly increased in recent years, with this being paid for by your rates.

This is not a Council decision and while we support our emergency services personnel, we have essentially become levy collectors for the State Government.

We are not allowed to list the emergency services levy as a State charge on your rates bill, but have to roll it into your usual rates.

When queried as to why it couldn't be a separate line item on rates notices, I was told "well, then they'd blame us".

I am not happy with this response nor are any of the Joint Organisation Chairs or the Country Mayors' Association.

The latter group passed a motion challenging this position, and for now the levy increases for the 2021/22 financial year will be subsidised by the State Government.

We have requested the State Government defer any further increases in the levy until this mess can be sorted out. I am not optimistic.

Ratepayers should be aware that 10% of Council's total rates revenue is paid straight back to the State Government in various levies.

I think it's disingenuous of the Government to insist that the emergency ser-

vices levy be rolled up into your rates bill.

I can't emphasise enough that we support our emergency services personnel they do a wonderful job and this money is intended to cover them if they are medically affected on the job.

However, let's be upfront about it. This is a State levy, collected by Council, and paid straight to the State.

I was honoured this month to be presented with my Patron badge for the Bonalbo CWA, *see picture below*.

The CWA has been a stalwart organisation in rural Australia for generations and I am truly humbled to be nominated Patron

Many thanks to the Bonalbo CWA subbranch for this honour: I will do the best I can to live up to your expectations.

The Risk Public School held their market day again this year which was a roaring success.

There were stalls in abundance with live entertainment for the kids and generous amounts of food. It's always a good day out so if your local school is holding an event, pop along and support them

Housing is becoming a major issue for discussion across the region.

Affordable, social, crisis and emergency accommodation are all part of the bigger questions around housing provision.

Kyogle Council has held its own internal workshop on housing, with the Northern Rivers Joint Organisation hosting a housing workshop this month.

We will be looking at all alternative housing options and opportunities, reviewing data on social housing stocks in the Northern Rivers and identifying solutions to address our housing challenges.

We continue to advocate around funding opportunities, particularly for the missing link of the Clarence Way, which is an ongoing issue.

We have some runs on the board, but we will continue to lobby for more funding, improved services and investment in infrastructure so we can continue to improve the lives of our residents and rate-payers.

This is my last Mayoral Column prior to the Local Government elections on Saturday 4 September 2021.

Under the Local Government Regulation 2005, in the 40 days preceding an election councils are prohibited from publicising an "electoral matter", with an electoral matter defined as anything that is intended or likely to affect voting in an election

The name, photograph and likeness of a candidate fall within the definition of "electoral matter".

Cr Danielle Mulholland





## CIVIC PRECINCT to receive a \$2M facelift

Council has been successful in securing \$2 million from the NSW Public Spaces Legacy Program to carry out the first phase of its CBD masterplan works. The grant will allow Council to complete phase one of its Civic Precinct Activation Project, which focuses on design was aimed at giving pedestrians the Stratheden Street precinct. The area takes in key community, cultural and creative facilities including the library, museum, art gallery and auditorium, cinema, council offices and independent local hospitality and retail businesses.

Works in the first phase will focus on Stratheden Street and Roxy Lane and will also include new landscaping works on the

southern approaches to the CBD along the Summerland Way. Stratheden Street and Roxy Lane will be designated a one-way street, and a shared surface area will return priority to pedestrians. The project also will see new landscaping, lighting and street furniture installed with the aim of creating a more attractive and useable public area.

Council's Director Planning and Environmental Services Chris White said the priority in the civic precinct, while also introducing more shade and providing a more functional and aesthetically pleasing setting for events and activities. "It will deliver a more pleasant space for the community to use and enjoy and will provide an opportunity for existing activities such as the weekly farmers market to expand," he said.

"It will also allow exhibitions and events planned for the Roxy Gallery, the KMI and the museum to be broadened and extended into the public realm. Ultimately, we also hope to attract larger events and community activities to occur in the CBD in support of the community and town centre businesses."

Work to rejuvenate the area is expected to get underway in June 2022, and this timetable will allow for further public consultation on the wider plans for the town centre. "Council has received considerable community interest in connection with the draft plans that have recently been on public exhibition," Mr. White added. "We will now be reflecting on public feedback and working on a revised set of plans prior to a further round of community consultation, however it is pleasing to note the strong support for the civic precinct plans."



## Plumbing PROBLEMS?

Is your sink, bath or shower tray draining slower than normal, or is your toilet overfilling? Are you experiencing an overflow in the garden? This could be a sign of a blocked pipe.

If you notice sewage leaking or overflowing from Council's network of pipes, please contact Council immediately on 66321611. If the sewage leak is on your property, call a licensed plumber immediately. Always avoid contact with raw sewage.

As part of Council's regulatory conditions, we will notify the EPA as per policy when a sewer overflow spills onto any Council land or waterway.

Council is responsible to clean up the overflow – do not attempt to clear the blockage yourself. We recommend you call a licensed plumber to assess the problem. They will be able to tell you if the blockage is in your pipes or Council pipes.

#### How do I fix my blocked sink?

If your sink is blocked, you should call a licenced plumber immediately. They can assist you in clearing your sink.

Council owns, manages and has the responsibility of the sewage network outside of your property boundary, and therefore cannot assist with faults within your home or business.

#### How do I fix my blocked pipes?

To clear the blockage you can call a licensed plumber to remove the blockage for you.

It is your responsibility if:

- your neighbours are not experiencing the blockage,
- your drainage is not shared with other properties,

• there is no flooding in your local area.

## What to do if the blockage is in Council pipes?

It may be Council's responsibility if we have sewers in the area and one of the following applies:

- The problem is visible outside your property boundary (eg beyond your water meter),
- Your neighbour(s) are experiencing the same problem,
- There is widespread flooding in your local area.

If your property has been flooded by Council's sewer network or if the blockage is in Council's pipes, please contact us immediately.

We have a 24-hour call centre to respond to emergency works. Council will send a crew to clean-up and clear the blockage. We do not charge for clearing a sewer blockage that occurs up to the property connection point.

## What if my plumber determines the blockage is in Council's network?

If your plumber has inspected your sewer pipe and identified that the blockage is in Council infrastructure, please contact Council. Alternatively, your plumber may choose to contact us directly and request one of our staff to inspect the site. If the location of the blockage is within the sewer network outside of your property line, then the response crew will investigate and resolve the problem.

#### What causes blockages?

Sewage pipes are only designed to take away sewage and toilet tissue. Blockages are typically caused by:

- fats or solids being washed down household pipes or flushed down toilets,
- tree roots entering and growing inside pipes,
- stormwater entering and overloading the sewage network,
- wipes and other foreign objects.

## Responsible pet OWNERSHIP

Council is reminding dog owners of the need to ensure that their pets do not behave in a manner that inconveniences or causes distress to their neighbours, other residents and visitors to the area.

In recent months, Council has seen an increase in complaints relating to roaming and barking dogs. To ensure the comfort, safety and health of the whole community, the Companion Animals Act places certain responsibilities on all pet owners.

Everyone in our community has a right to enjoy our public places without feeling intimidated or inconvenienced by unrestrained dogs. Dog owners should ensure that their yards or gardens are securely fenced to prevent their pets from escaping. If your dog is in a public place, it **must** be under the effective control of a competent person by means of an adequate chain, cord or leash that is attached to that person. If your dog defecates in a public place it is an

offence not to remove the faeces.

Barking is one of the ways that dogs communicate, but excessive barking may be very annoying, and can be prevented. There are a number of reasons why dogs may bark excessively, including the following:

- the dog may be able to see other people or dogs walking about.
- the dog may not have enough room to move and/or may not be getting enough exercise.
- the dog may be sick, lonely or seeking attention.

If you feel that your dog is well cared for, but continues to bark excessively, there are some things that may be tried to alleviate the problem:

- remove direct line of sight between your dog & the things that may be causing your dog to bark (e.g. people walking in the street).
- talk with a recognised animal trainer to discourage bad habits.

Breaches of the Companion Animals Act can result in the issue of fines and, where

necessary, orders to declare dogs to be a nuisance, menacing or dangerous. "The vast majority of dog owners in our area take their responsibilities very seriously, and look after their pets accordingly" said Council Director of Planning and Environmental Services, Chris White, "However, in light of recent complaints, Council is taking this opportunity to just remind all dog owners of the need to ensure that their pets are suitably managed so as not to cause distress or concern to other members of our community."

Pet owners are also reminded of the need for their dogs and cats to be microchipped and registered (this requirement includes working dogs). Microchips provide a permanent link between the owner and their animal and help in reuniting lost pets with their owners. Puppies and Kittens are required to be microchipped from 12 weeks of age and registered from 6 months of age.

If you would like further information and assistance in connection with these matters, please contact Council on (02) 66321611 or email council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au.



## Grant to upgrade Toonumbar WATERS RETREAT

The Toonumbar Water's Retreat could soon re-open its doors to local and visiting ecotourists after Kyogle Council and WaterNSW received a \$330,000 grant to upgrade the tourist attraction.

The grant was made available through the Cross-Border Commissioner's Infrastructure Fund.

Council has long recognised the tourism and economic development potential of the retreat and has been working closely with WaterNSW to re-open the facility which closed in 2016.

The retreat, Toonumbar Dam and the Bells Bay Camping Area are owned by WaterNSW.

"The retreat and that whole area at the dam have such incredible potential for recreational and eco-tourism," Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said.

"It's a great place to get back in touch with nature or to enjoy swimming, fishing, boating, kayaking, cycling, bushwalking, and camping.

"This grant will help unlock that potential and see Toonumbar Dam once again



recognised as a top-notch destination and venue."

The grant will go towards the repair of the 20 cabins at the retreat, upgrade sewerage, electrical and water treatment systems, and compliance with fire safety regulations.

Once the upgrade has been complete, Council and WaterNSW will call for expressions of interest from third party operators to re-open and run the retreat.

"This is another wonderful example of what great things we can achieve for the community when Council works hand in hand with other agencies, in this case the Cross Border Commission, the NSW Government and WaterNSW," Cr Mulholland said.

"It's a win for all involved, and one I know the community will appreciate."

## Resilience project LAUNCHED

In the wake of the 2019/20 bushfire and 2021 flood events, Council has appointed a Community Resilience Officer to assist communities to plan and prepare for, respond to, and recover from future disasters.

The role of the Community Resilience Officer is to work in partnership with village communities across the local government area (LGA) to develop Community Resilience Plans and then work with communities to help implement these plans.

The aim of the plans is to enhance resilience by empowering communities to improve their wellbeing and safety to be better able to cope in the face of disaster.

Climate change predictions indicate that disasters such as bushfire, floods and cyclones will become more frequent with increasing severity into the future.

So get involved and help to increase your own resilience and the resilience of your community.

Keep an eye out for the flyers advertising workshops in your area.

The first round of workshops are about listening to the community and hearing about what actions could be taken to strengthen and build resilience in the villages.

If you would like more information, please contact Scott Antcliff, Community Resilience Officer on 6632 1611.

## Works PROGRESS

Work is almost complete on the Light Horse Memorial at Tabulam. Footings have been constructed, and by the time this newsletter reaches mailboxes, metal panels depicting mounted Light Horse will be installed. Installation of lights and flagpoles will follow.

Replacement of Alcocks Bridge on Bentley Road is complete. Construction of the bridge was finished in mid-June and sealed at the end of the month. Speed limits at the bridge will be reduced until installation of traffic barriers is complete.

Other bridge work completed in June was the replacement of Haystack Bridge on Yabbra Road and Matthews Bridge on Green Pigeon Road. Bridge projects commenced in June are bridge replacements on Old Lawrence Road and Sandy Creek Road where Council is replacing the old timber structures with new steel and concrete bridges and the replacement of a timber bridge with concrete piped culvert on Old Dyraaba Road. In July, Council will commence bridge to pipe replacements on Yongurra Road and Connells Road.

In June, Council completed an upgrade project on a section of Clarence Way at Tunglebung. The work included road widening, improvement of drainage and road pavement, and installation of guideposts. With this job done, the crew is moving north and we will have two crews working under traffic control to upgrade and rehabilitate the Clarence Way between Urbenville and Woodenbong.



## **EXHIBITION A**

## journey of artistic creation

Denis Hopking and Eleni Mann invite you to their upcoming exhibition of sculptural ceramics, pastel paintings and charcoal drawings to be held at Council's Roxy Gallery from 7 July to 1 August, 2021.

Denis had been contemplating his next artistic challenge since having his retrospective exhibition in 2019 at the Roxy Gallery covering 45 years of being a potter and sculptor.

"I had just moved to Kyogle so I thought that maybe now is the time to go back to the basics of pottery and combine this into sculptural vessels – back to my roots," he said.

"I was born in Africa and over my life I have been taken on a journey from pit-fired African burnished ware to the exciting firings of Raku, a technique coming both from Japan but also further developed in America.

Denis' journey after his retrospective exhibition, was to make his own Raku kilns and to embark on creative research, experimentation and exploration.

"I didn't want to make ordinary pottery. I had been a domestic potter for a long time.



I began making ritualistic vessels and sculptural pieces.

"The techniques I am using in this exhibition are all new to me - even though I have had many years experience in this craft."

"I love making textures, achieving tones on dynamic forms – it's not straight forward – the intermingling of colours – it's a painterly thing on three dimensional form - that's where Eleni and I overlap. Eleni is a painter and I am a sculptor."

Eleni's artistic journey includes years of teaching and exploring drawing and painting in schools and workshops.

Her new series of works use colour pastels incorporating the observations of roses



"The rose began to emerge from the surrounding space evoking an inward meditative mood in colour and ethereal light," Eleni said.

"The pastels themselves are pure pigment and are applied directly in a painterly method using brushes and fingers which results in a more sensitive connection with the artwork.

"I am interested in how colour can create a mood – some are fiery, poetic, dreamy or energetic. Others elicit a meditative feeling."

## **COMMUNITY**

## news and events

### **Exercise classes**

Stretch and tone classes are held from 10.30am to noon Mondays and Thursdays at the Bonalbo Community Hall.

The classes feature pilates and yoga integrated into a full body workout, targeting over 40s.

Admission is a gold coin donation.

#### Talent quest

No matter whether you're a gum leaf player, a ballet dancer or you're in a rock band, if you've got a talent, you should head to Hanging Rock Hall on Sunday, 5 September, for a chance to win big.

The Father's Day talent show kicks off at 1pm and features two sections – one for juniors aged eight to 15 years of age, and an open section for everybody else.

Winner of the Hanging Rock's Got Talent open section will win \$400 cash, while

the second placegetter will take home \$100. First place in the junior section will receive \$100, with \$50 going to the second place getter.

Contestants must registration by 25 August. As limited performance time slots are available, people are encouraged to register as soon as possible to avoid disappointment.

Send your name, contact details and a 25-50 word description or video of who you are and what you do

to <a href="mailto:hangrockhall@gmail.com">hangrockhall@gmail.com</a>

## Market day

The Bonalbo market is held on the first Sunday of the month.

It costs \$5 to have a stall, with set up at 9.30am for 10am to 1pm trading.

The hall's cafe open is open for breakfast and lunch on market days.

### **Volunteer gardeners**

Volunteers always needed to help with the rose garden and park adjoining the Bonalbo Community Hall. If you can help, please leave your name and contact details at the hall.

## **Kyogle Museum**

The Kyogle Museum is a great place to learn more about the history of the area.

Located at 19 Bloore, Kyogle, the museum has many photographs and historical items on display. It is a great place to come for a browse, or to undertake some research on your own family history.

The museum is open from 10am02pm on Thursdays and from 9am-1pm on Saturdays. To contact the museum, phone 6632 3041, email <a href="mailto:khs.group">khs.group</a>

<u>1972@gmail.com</u> or check out the museum's Facebook page facebook.com/ kyoglemuseum.

## **Farmers Market**

The Kyogle Farmers Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the Summerland Way and the library). To book a stall phone Robert on 0407 506 548 or Anne on 6632 1851.



## **Kyogle Bazaar TO CLOSE**

The 24 July Kyogle Bazaar will be the last.

Organisers of the popular monthly market, Kyogle Together, have made the difficult decision to close the Bazaar due to a combination of factors.

A spokesperson for Kyogle Together and the Kyogle Bazaar team said "The Bazaar currently has expenses that outweigh the income.

"The Bazaar is also very dependent on volunteer participation and despite our every effort to grow our volunteer team, we have not been able to recruit any new volunteers for a long period of time,

"We currently have a handful

of amazing volunteers; however, we cannot continue to expect them to hold up the market on their own.

"In our experience the Bazaar cannot continue solely as a volunteer run program as we have seen the cycles of burn out repeated and it would be irresponsible of us to continue to run in this format."

In announcing the decision, the spokesperson for Kyogle Together said the organisation understood the value of the Bazaar to the Kyogle community, and social connection which making the decision to close it all the more difficult to make.

"We believe whole heartedly that Kyogle needs spaces like the Bazaar where people can express their creativity, earn an income and connect with friends or community groups," the



spokesperson said.

'The Bazaar creates happiness are so important for all our wellbeing and resilience.

"We want to thank all of our stallholders, volunteers and patrons for their passion and commitment over the years.

"Let's take the next couple of months to reflect on the

outstanding achievements of the Bazaar and acknowledge the wonderful moments that have been created along our way!

"Let's also be there for each other as many will feel a sadness and need the support of their Bazaar colleagues."

## LIBRARY NEWS

#### **NAIDOC** Week

Come and view the display from 4 July 2021. Celebrating our indigenous community.

#### Story time

Read, Rhyme and Romp, a story time session for mothers and their bubs (under three years of age), has returned to Kyogle library.

It's held every Friday (during school terms) from 10.300-11am and pre-school aged siblings are also welcome.

### **FREE School Holiday activities**

## **Cool-Calming lava lamp Craft Activities**

Who: 5-12 year-olds

Where: Kyogle library children's area Time & When: 10.30-11.00am, Wednesday, 7th July 2021

Time & When: 10.30-11.00am, Thursday, 8th July 2021

Cost: FREE!!!

Bookings ESSENTIAL: This is a Covid safe event, groups are limited to 8 places only. RSVP: COB 5.30pm Tuesday, 6 July 2021

## **LEGO Club**

Who: 5+ year-olds

Where: Kyogle library children's area Time & When: 2.00-3.00pm, Wednesday, 7th July 2021 – LEGO surprise themed chal-

Time & When:, 2.00-3.00pm Thursday, 8th July 2021 - LEGO surprise theme chal-<u>lenge</u>

Cost: FREE!!!

Bookings ESSENTIAL: This is a Covid safe event, groups are limited to 8 places only RSVP: COB 5.30pm Tuesday 6 July 2021

#### Home delivery service

Are you or a family member, friend or neighbour having difficulties getting to the library for health reasons?

If so, library staff are happy to arrange a free fortnightly delivery service of library items to residences within the Kyogle township.

Contact Kyogle library staff on 6632 1134 for further details.

## IP services

Need a Justice of the Peace?

JP services are available at Kyogle library. People are advised to phone ahead on 6632 1134 to check on staff availability.

#### **Printing**

Need to print, copy, (black and white or colour), scan, use fast free Wi-Fi or access a computer?

It's all available at the Kyogle library. You can even forward the library your

printing from home to kyoissues@richmondvalley.nsw.gov.au

Contact Kyogle library staff for costs and other details.

#### Tech help

Do you need help to access MyGov, set up an email account or hold a Zoom meet-

Maybe you want to learn more about the Cloud, Bluetooth or OR Codes.

Tech Savvy sessions are available free at Kyogle library.

To book your 30 minute session, call 6660 0250.

#### **Jigsaws**

Jigsaws are now available to borrow from Kyogle library. Drop-in and check out the colourful collection.

\* To assist with COVID-19 regulations, please phone Kyogle library on 6632 1134 for further details about joining any of the above activities or groups.

## **RIVER BANK**

## repair works continue

Contractors were on site in Roseberry Creek recently to address erosion and creek stability issues as part of a larger soils and riparian vegetation project in the Upper Richmond catchment.

Further sites in the Upper Richmond will be addressed in 2022 and 2023 as part of the project, funded through Local Land Services (LLS) by the National Landcare Program (NLP2).

The current work is the third round of works that have stabilised erosion on seven sites in Roseberry Creek and the adjacent stretch of the Richmond River.

Site works include the use of rock revetments and hardwood pins to stabilise creek banks, and rock ramps to raise water levels and prevent the upstream movement of erosion in the creek bed.

Establishment of native vegetation is also a key part of the long-term strategy to stabilize creek and river banks.

The works were designed and supervised by the team from the Soil Conservation Service, with support from Border Ranges Richmond Valley Landcare Network (BRRVLN) and Conservation Volunteers Australia (CVA), for landholder liaison, weed control and plantings.

For more information about the project, contact the Landcare office in Kyogle on 6632 3722 or email sustainable.ag@brrvln.org.au





## Council MEETINGS

The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday 12 July 2021 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January and June. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Public Forum, which provides an opportunity for the public to speak to Council on items of business to be considered at the meeting. To request to speak at the Public Forum, you should email council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au or phone 6632 1611 by midday on the Friday preceding the meeting.

### **REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION**

www.myroadinfo.com.au

## Council contact and info

### RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday

9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm

Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm

\* All Council waste facilities are closed on public holidays



## A WARD

**Cr Kylie Thomas** 0428 919 496

crkylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan

0402 097 185

crhayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson

0419 600 848

crjanet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

### B WARD

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 crjohn.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May

0499 551 714

crmaggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Dwyer

6632 3352

crbob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

### C WARD

Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor)

0438 931 425

crdanielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Lindsay Passfield

6635 1429

crlindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Earle Grundy

6665 3290

crearle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474
Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800
Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM
MONDAY TO FRIDAY